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Dear Brothers and Sisters,


Our special readings for today’s liturgy speak to us of a life-giving God who offers us living water for our own life and for the life of the world. Like the Samaritan woman at the well, we are called to carry this living water to all we encounter. We are all living water for one another! Today, we also celebrate the great feast of Corpus Christi – the Body of Christ. What a perfect way to mark Living Water’s 10th anniversary!


The scripture readings for Corpus Christi add another dimension - bringing together a myriad of images for us to help us get a sense of what being the Body of Christ might mean in our lives as followers of Jesus in this time and this place. First, we have the image of Moses sprinkling the people of Israel in the desert with the blood of the sacrifice offered as sign of the bond of covenant between them and Yahweh, their God – and of the bond of community with one another.  The Letter to the Hebrews  gives us an image of Christ  as high priest and mediator of the new covenant -which is open to all people, and which brings the eternal inheritance promised.  And from Mark’s gospel, we have an account which describes the sending by Jesus of his disciples to find a room – a place where, together, they can celebrate as one body the bond they share in the new covenant. 

Throughout the Easter season, we have explored the gradually unfolding realization by Jesus’ disciples of what it meant that he had suffered and died, but had been raised from the dead; - of what it meant that his new life was very different; -  that his new life did not mean that he would remain physically walking among them; - and that they were now empowered by his Spirit to become the ones acting in his name – facilitating the ongoing unfolding of the Reign of God, preaching his love and compassion, and practicing his justice and mercy. Indeed, they learned that to be a disciple meant to participate in what Richard Rohr calls The Divine Dance of the Trinity – of God, the Three in One – that ever-flowing circle of love and energy that is our God! 

Yes, it is very fitting that we celebrate 10 years of life and ministry here at Living Water on this feast of the covenant people, the Body of Christ! And Gloria and I are so happy that so many of you who have been a part of this journey over these past 10 years are able to be with us for this joyous celebration today.

Living Water Inclusive Catholic Community began officially as a community in January of 2008. I had just been ordained as priest by Bishop Patricia Fresen in New York City on July 14, 2007. At that same service, Gloria was ordained as deacon.  (She would later be ordained priest in Boston in July of 2008). We each had many supporters present from the greater Baltimore-Washington area who traveled to these distant locations to be with us, and who deeply desired to form a eucharistic community. Beginning in September of 2007, people came together in homes, for eucharist and for dialogue and visioning of what we wanted to create. Soon, we were looking for church spaces where we might meet. We came upon a Unitarian Universalist church in Annapolis and a Friends’ Meeting House in Baltimore, both of which were willing to lend us their space once a month. So, we alternated between the two from January through August 2008, by which time, we had two priests, and were looking to expand our liturgical schedule. We drew people from all around the area, so we were anxious to find a centrally located home. And, with the help of the Holy Spirit and her deputy, the Rev. Lois-Ann Furgess-Oler, the then interim pastor of St. John’s UCC, here we are, 10 years later, at St. John’s-Grace UCC in Catonsville, where we were welcomed in the fall of 2008!

So, in the 2007-2008 time frame, we began our covenanted community with 2 women priests and 40 or so very committed supporters who hungered for the model of priestly ministry offered by the new movement in the Roman Catholic Church called Roman Catholic Womenpriests. It is a model built on Jesus’ ministry of inclusion, which gives voice and right of participation to all who desire it. It is a model based on growth in the depth and breadth of our commitment to be community and to work together to proclaim the gospel – in word and in deed.

So, you might ask, “What’s the back story on two Maryland women feeling called to become ordained as priests by Roman Catholic bishops in apostolic succession – albeit in defiance of Roman canon law?” Gloria and I, as well as many other Roman Catholic women priests, have been asked this question many times. 
In 2013, as a speaker on a panel on the ordination of women at the CTA Maryland conference, Gloria said she wasn’t sure she could pinpoint the moment when the call to ordination first manifested in her life, but that she had been struggling mightily with this specific question since at least 2006, and with the help of her spiritual director, was able to see her desire to go forward to ordination – not so much as a call to priesthood as the right way forward to answer the call of a  lifetime invitation to allow herself to go deeper into the life of God. Gloria saw the call in 2006 and 2007 as the next step in her commitment to break free of the mental and spiritual modality of certainty, allowing God’s voice to be heard calling her to take hold of new ways of knowing and of being. Gloria had served for a number of years as a pastoral associate in a parish, and had experienced  personally what church was like when all the governance came from above – where no questions were entertained and where Father always had the last word. 

My story is not un like Gloria’s. I had served in the 1980’s as the pastoral minister in a priestless Army parish, and had experienced firsthand the frustration of being the one onsite, responsible for all of the day-to-day pastoral work, but being without voice when it came to helping inform pastoral decisions, which were all made at the distant Military Ordinariate in New York City, and without reference to the needs of the local community. Time after time, I saw the gifts and commitment of the community glossed over and trivialized. I longed for a listening and collaborative church. 


So, here we were in 2008, with so many wonderful gifted and committed people surrounding us - supporting us with their love and their wisdom and their grace! Over the years, we have grown, and significantly expanded our social justice outreach as well as our ecumenical and interfaith relationships. We have called forth new women priests from our community (7 more to be precise), and who knows what the future has in store? While SJGUCC is our home, we also gather on a regular basis in three additional church facilities around Maryland.

What is most important is that we are in this for the long haul. We are committed to being a faithful model of what the covenanted people of God – the Body of Christ – is called to be in our world of 2018 – and into the future. We are committed to deepening our relationships, and to forging new relationships which build up the larger Body of Christ – whose mission it is to work together to bring the reign of justice and peace – a mission passed on to us from the original post-Easter disciples.


This is nothing other than a holy participation in a discipleship of equals -a Divine Dance -  that interprets and shares the love and compassion,  - indeed, the very creativity of our loving God! Our call is to go forward in this way, day by day.
May it be so!
